## BYZANTINE TRADITION IN EAST-CENTRAL EUROPE IN THE NINETEENTH CENTURY: THE CASE OF POLAND<sup>1</sup>

## JACEK MAJ

During the period in which Poland lost its independence (1795–1918), the country was shared among three powers: Russia, Austro-Hungary and Prussia (subsequently Germany). The Congress of Vienna (1815) and the failed November Uprising (1831) confirmed within Poles the conviction that the obtainment of freedom by means of the aid of a single or block of countries was impossible. The ally on the road to liberation was to be Europe, understood as a community federal in character. When in 1856 Victor Hugo unfolded before the participants of the peace congress in Paris a vision of a United States of Europe (Messières 1952), Joachim Lelewel—the most eminent Polish historian of Romanticism—wrote about an alliance of the nations of Central-Eastern Europe (Wierzbicki 2009, 79).

In his philosophical reflections on history, one of the most important roles was to be played out by the East-West dichotomy and the Eastern nature of Russia and Byzantium. Poles were to constitute the Slavic key to a free and united continent and were to capture for European civilization the "barbarian" countries of the East. The political composition of the former noble Commonwealth was perceived by Lelewel as opposition to the feudal structures operating in the West and to be the anticipation of modern democracy (Wierzbicki 1984, 133; Baár 2010, 176–77). The abrogation of Occidental criteria in the evaluation of the history of Poland, according to which Poland was delayed in its civilizational development, constituting a peripheral country, allowed for the advancement of a thesis as to the originality of the historical process. Poland's relations with Europe may consequently be defined as neurotic in nature (Janion 2007, 185). As there is no way within the scope of such a short article to

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The project was funded by the National Science Centre based on decision number DEC-2012/05/N/HS2/01151.

undertake a comprehensive analysis of this complex problem of the presence of the Byzantine tradition in nineteenth-century Poland, I will concentrate my attention on art, which—as I consider—fairly well illustrates that in Central-Eastern Europe various models in the reception of Byzantium came together and met.

The Polish historiography of the first half of the nineteenth century repeats to a large extent negative stereotypes about Byzantium, rooted in the times of the Enlightenment—chiefly the work of Charles Montesquieu, Voltaire, Charles Lebeau and Jean François Marmontel (Marciniak 2009, 65–69), and popularized by Edward Gibbon's *The History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire* (1776–88), which enjoyed a wide readership for almost two centuries. This aversion in relation to Byzantium was generated by the Enlightenment disgust with the medieval Church, in particular with the organized hierarchical religiosity, and also by a reinterpretation of Greek philosophy and the idea of progress, the negation of which was to have been the Eastern Roman Empire (McKitterick and Quinault 1997; Haarer 2010, 11–13).

Of huge importance with regard to the nineteenth- and twentieth-century thought on Byzantium were, in addition, Georg Wilhelm Friedrich Hegel's *Lectures on the Philosophy of History* (1837), within whose system general history constitutes the stage in the process of the realization of the absolute, the spirit of the world. The scheme for their development is divided into four parts: the Eastern world, the Greek, the Roman and the Germanic world. Given that Rome did not create for the Christian religion the bases for the construction of a state, it was to be the Germanic peoples who were called on to personify "the direct spiritual present." According to Hegel, Byzantium had not been able to undertake this task for it had grown into a former culture and had undergone degeneration, while its history had been a thousand-year streak of repulsive crimes and inertia (Maj 2007, 164).

The historiography of Byzantium for a long time is still going to bear the "luminal" character bestowed on it by him (Turner 1969, 94–130) as a transitory stage, a thousand-year period "between" antiquity and the Renaissance, and almost exclusively a transmitter, and not the generator of traditions.

The Polish edition of Johann Joachim Winckelmann's *A History of Ancient Art* appeared only in 1815, although it was expanded by Stanisław Kostka Potocki to include the works of Byzantine art up to the fall of Constantinople. Potocki—a traveler and admirer of the art of antiquity (he commissioned, among other things, a graphic reconstruction of the Villa Laurentina on the basis of Pliny the Younger's description)—recognized

the antiquity tendencies prevalent within the Byzantine painting of the second half of the ninth century and in the tenth century, which one hundred years later were termed the "Macedonian Renaissance" in the subject literature (Smorąg-Różycka 2002, 61). His work was, however, soon forgotten with only a very few making recourse to it.

In an attempt to commemorate the "two first Christian rulers of Poland," the most important work of neo-Byzantine architecture in the Polish lands within the area of the Prussian partition was founded—the Gold Chapel at the cathedral in Poznan (1836–37). This design by the Italian architect Francesc L. Lanci was prepared according to the instructions of Edward Raczyński, who was acquainted with the buildings of Constantinople, Kiev and Italy. One may mention as the prototype the temples of Ravenna and Sicily. In order to understand this aesthetic choice it is essential to briefly sketch the context for the reception of Byzantine art during the first half of the nineteenth century. One of the sources of direct inspiration was undoubtedly the Court Church of All Saints (Allerheiligen-Hofkirche) in Munich (1826–37) funded by Ludwig I of Bavaria on the basis of a design by Leo von Klenze (Ostrowska-Kębłowska 1997, 92).

Already in 1806 Friedrich Schlegel had written that the oldest Rhenish churches were characterized by "Hellenic" elements, which had come to Germany by way of Byzantium. In 1810 Sulpiz Boisserée defined this self-same architecture as *neugriechisch* and used this adjective interchangeably with the word "Byzantine." At the same time, Schlegel was working on *The Philosophy of History* (published in 1828), in which he claimed that the style of Byzantine churches was the main and primary model for Gothic architecture, while Byzantine "extraordinariness" and "spirituality" had inspired the German Middle Ages. Equally, one can in no way pass over Goethe's essay *Heidelberg* (1816), in which the poet refers to medieval Greek art with much admiration, while its influence he finds in old German painting (Bullen 2003, 17).

In turn Boisserée, living between Munich and Paris, became with time a propagator of the thesis of the Byzantine origin of medieval Rhenish architecture. Boisserée's ideas were "naturalized" in France by Ludovic Vitet—a known novelist and journalist of the time. Following a trip to Germany in 1829, during which he visited Sinzig and Maria Laach, he adopted Boisserée's terminology (he translated *neugriechisch* as *néo-grec* or *Byzantin*; Brownlee 1991) and he popularized it in his editorial and conservational works (from 1830 he was the general director of the office for monuments of the past). Prosper Merimée, who was to inherit the position after Boisserée, claimed that French Gothic owed much to its

Byzantine models, while he found "Byzantine" elements in Paris churches. Wincenty Pol was later to be in Poland a propagator of the viewpoint that Gothic was the "heir" to Byzantine art (Bęczkowska 2010).

Of importance in the development of Raczyński's interest in Byzantine art was the circle of Frederick Wilhelm IV of Prussia and his brother—Prince Charles of Prussia. Besides construction works, research projects were also initiated. It was the King of Prussia who sent Wilhelm Salzenberger (a pupil of Karl Friedrich Schinkl) to Constantinople in order to document Byzantine works of art. The effect of this expedition—the richly illustrated volume *The Ancient Christian Monuments of Constantinople from the 5th to the 12th Century* (Salzenberg 1854)—became for the Cracow aesthetic Józef Kremer the impulse to prepare the first Polish work on Byzantine art (Kremer 1856), in which he, as one of the first, demanded protection for wooden ecclesiastical architecture.

In contrast to the suggestions of certain researchers, the theory about the Slavic rite (eleventh to thirteenth century) in the south of Poland was not to have any influence on the decision to adopt a neo-Byzantine style for the Gold Chapel in Poznan; for, as Raczyński emphasized, Poland adopted Christianity from the West, something which was accentuated through the subject matter of the pictures adorning the chapel. The today falsified view on the initial adoption of Christianity by Poland in a Slavic rite and then only subsequently within the Latin rite (966) was hotly discussed within Polish Romantic literature—and was propagated from the end of the 1830s by Wacław Aleksander Maciejowski, who argued the matter with Joachim Lelewel. The popularity of this idea may be explained in the following way: hostility in relation to Germany, which derived at the time from the political situation, was to project itself onto the interpretation of the past. The adoption of Christianity through a German intermediacy was perceived as the beginning of the Latinization of Slavonia as well as a dependence upon its powerful neighbor (Janion 2006, 102). An alternative history, in which the founding myth for the Polish state was the adoption of baptism into the Christian faith from the hands of the Greek brothers Cyril and Methodius, gave a sense of a separate cultural identity and linked national identity with the distant and grand culture of Byzantium.

Despite the presence of Slavophile tendencies within the historical literature of the time, the Polish syntheses of art history of the second half of the nineteenth century repeat the scheme presented in German textbooks on art history, ones that marginalize the art of the Eastern Roman Empire. From the analysis conducted by Robert S. Nelson of the syntheses of art history published during the course of the last 150 years, it

results that in the majority Byzantine art was separated from that of the medieval art of the West and was juxtaposed with Islamic art (Nelson 1996). Such an approach was adopted by Franz Kugler in his *A Textbook on Art History* (1842), who following on from the chapter on ancient Christian art places subsequently, among others, ones on Persian art, Indian art as well as "Oriental-Christian" art (including that of Rus'). Despite the Hegelian periodization, Kugler's conception is less teleological: in the textbook there is more on descriptions of works of art and the characteristics adopted in the creativity of individual artists than there is attention paid to considerations of ideas, although the author does not miss out on the relations between art and society in various epochs.

Kugler's concept is repeated by Carl Schnaase in the popular *A History* of the Fine Arts (1843–79). Schnaase presents the works of Byzantine art as "historical progress," while the breaking with ancient realism he explains by means of the abstract spirit of the new art.

One may also notice the phenomenon of the Orientalization of Byzantium in the Polish historical literature (Maj 2011, 414), in which the component elements that are common in the model of thinking about Byzantium to this day repeat: despotism, lack of invention, splendor, ceremoniousness, corruption etc. Writers contrast most often the "Asiatic" luxury and decadence of the Byzantine Empire with the "healthy" Greco-Roman tradition as well as underlining the empire's pernicious contacts with Eastern civilizations. Such a "positional superiority" is visible in numerous accounts from expeditions, including those of the already mentioned Edward Raczyński but also the tales of Józef Drohojowski, Henryk Aulich, Józef Ignacy Kraszewski, Ignacy Hołowiński, Józef Sekowski, Ignacy Pietraszewski and Maurycy Mann.

In turn, within the Austrian area of partition the creation of a national structure for the protection of architectural monuments was also to result in the development of research into Orthodox church art—from 1889 there operated conservation bodies for Eastern and Western Galicia. In 1881, on the initiative of Wojciech Dzieduszycki, the National Archaeological Society was created in Lvov, which from 1882 published *The Archaeological Review*, while in 1885 it organized the first archaeological congress (Małkiewicz 2003, 22). The accompanying "First Polish-Ruthenian Archaeological Exhibition" brought about academic discussion on the subject of the existence of an independent school for icon paining within the southeastern lands of the Commonwealth. At the time, there appeared demands for comparative studies into the post-Byzantine art of Central-Eastern Europe (Kłosińska 1973, 17–23).

The relation to Byzantine art within the partitioned area under Russian control was somewhat different, as academic research was utilized also for political ends. Towards the end of the nineteenth century in Lublin, Sandomierz and Wiślica were discovered sets of Byzantine-Ruthenian wall paintings from the fifteenth century, painted during the Baroque period. These works, which are an interesting example of the adaptation of the Byzantine iconographic program to the interiors of Gothic Catholic temples, became the subject of debates between Polish and Russian academics (first and foremost representatives of the Tsarist Archaeological Commission sent from Saint Petersburg). Both sides accused each other of manipulating the past for nationalistic motives (Bilewicz 1998).

Concurrently within Polish writings on art, pre-Gothic art was identified with the Byzantine tradition to almost the mid-nineteenth century (the exception here being the already mentioned Raczyński); consequently there is no surprise in the incoherent comments on Byzantine art contained within the treatise of the Jesuit Sebastian Sierakowski (1812) or in the article of Dyzma Bończa-Tomaszewski on Hagia Sophia in Constantinople (1822). Knowledge of Byzantine architecture was limited in Polish art history to two churches: Hagia Sophia in Constantinople and Saint Mark's in Venice (Jaroszewski1994, 74–88).

In the first phase of historicism all the historical styles had still to be precisely differentiated. At the beginning of the twentieth century the general term *Rundbogenstil* was used to define buildings with elements of Byzantine, Italian or early Renaissance art. The concept of a "Romanesque style" was introduced around 1830 by Arcisse de Caumont and was made popular in the 1840s. This concerned Western art from between the eleventh and the thirteenth century. Terminological chaos lasted within Polish literature right up until the third quarter of the nineteenth century. Romanesque buildings were labeled as "Byzantine" by among others: Franciszek Maksymilian Sobieszczański, Aleksander Przeździecki, Edward Rastawiecki. The only exception was Józef Kremer, who was the first to apply the correct terminology.

The majority of art historians of the day measured the art of the Eastern Roman Empire through the criteria of Western realism. A positive approach and relation to Byzantine art was rather an exception (it being enough to mention Wincenty Pol, who considered, for example, that icons initiated the native tradition of painting), while even the most important Romantic writers (Adam Mickiewicz, Zygmunt Krasiński and Cyprian Kamil Norwid) referred with unconcealed aversion to the Eastern cultural tradition, associating it with that of Imperial Russia (Kuziak 2004; Krysowski 2009). Byzantine painting was for Józef Muczkowski "mass

incompetence"; it was evaluated by Władysław Łuszczkiewicz as being "far from the demands of genuine art," while Feliks Kopera could see no "artistic virtues" in it whatsoever (Różycka-Bryzek 1965, 291–92; Różycka-Bryzek 1996, 16–18). In turn Leonard Lepszy justified an interest in the works of Byzantine art through their "undoubtedly significant" influence on Polish culture. The negative image associated with this art only started to change at the end of the nineteenth century as a result of systematic archaeological and historical research. The more balanced approach and opinions of Marian Sokołowski with regard to Byzantine painting resulted to a large degree from his knowledge of the latest foreign-language literature on the subject (Sokołowski 1899, 468–69; Kunińska 2013, 8).

The Byzantine tradition was still for decades to be widely associated with Russification (Dąbrowska 2003). In 1918, following the restoration of Poland's sovereignty and independence, many Orthodox churches were demolished, including the monumental Alexander Nevsky Cathedral in Warsaw—the symbol of Russian rule built on the Saxon Square in Warsaw in the years 1894–1912 (Paszkiewicz 1991, 114–37; Paszkiewicz 1999, 7).

## **Bibliography**

- Baár, Monika. 2010. Historians and Nationalism: East-Central Europe in the Nineteenth Century. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Bęczkowska, Urszula. 2010. "Wincenty Pol a początki instytucjonalnej opieki nad zabytkami sztukiw Polsce." In *Wincenty Pol (1807-1872) w służbie nauki i narodu*, edited by Krystyna Grodzińska and Adam Kotarba, 71–95. Krakow: Polska Akademia Umiejętności.
- Bilewicz, Hubert. 1998. "Bizantyńsko-ruskie malowidła lubelskie w świetle prac Cesarskiej Komisji Archeologicznej z Petersburga." In Nacjonalizm w sztuce i historii sztuki, edited by Dariusz Konstantynów, Robert Pasieczny, and Piotr Paszkiewicz, 71–78. Warsaw: Instytut Sztuki Polskiej Akademii Nauk.
- Brownlee, David B. 1991. "Neugriechisch/Néo Grec: The German Vocabulary of French Romantic Architecture." *Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians* 50:18–21.
- Bullen, J. B. 2003. *Byzantium Rediscovered. The Byzantine Revival in Europe and America*. London-Boston: Phaidon.
- Dąbrowska, Małgorzata. 2003. "Byzance, source des stéréotypes dans la conscience des Polonais." In *Byzanceen Europe*, edited by Marie-France Auzepy, 43–54. Saint-Denis: Presses Universitaires de Vincennes.

- Haarer, Fiona. 2010. "Writing histories of Byzantium: The Historiography of Byzantine History." In *A Companion to Byzantium*, edited by Liz James, 9–21. Chichester: Blackwell.
- Janion, Maria. 2007. *Niesamowita Słowiańszczyzna. Fantazmaty literatury*. Krakow: Wydawnictwo Literackie.
- Jaroszewski, Tadeusz Stefan. 1994. "Uwagi o stylu bizantyńskim w architekturze polskiej XIX wieku." In *Kultura i polityka. Wpływ polityki rusyfikacyjnej na kulturę zachodnich rubieży imperium rosyjskiego (1772-1915)*, edited by Dariusz Konstantynów, and Piotr Paszkiewicz, 75–88. Warsaw: Instytut Sztuki Polskiej Akademii Nauk.
- Kłosińska, Janina. 1973. Ikon. Krakow: Muzeum Narodowe.
- Kremer, Józef. 1856. "Kilka uwag o epoce, w któréj rozkwitła sztuka byzantyńska." *Czas. Dodatek Miesięczny* 4:256–305.
- Krysowski, Olaf. 2009. *Tradycja bizantyjska w twórczości Mickiewicza*. Warsaw: Wydawnictwo Wydziału Polonistyki Uniwersytetu Warszawskiego.
- Kunińska, Magdalena. 2013. "Marian Sokołowski: Patriotism and the Genesis of Scientific Art History in Poland." *Journal of Art Historiography* 8:1–17.
- Kuziak, Michał. 2004. "Bizancjum Mickiewicza (na podstawie 'Literatury słowiańskiej')." In *Bizancjum-Prawosławie-Romantyzm. Tradycja wschodnia w kulturze XIX wieku*, edited by Jarosław Ławski, and Krzysztof Korotkich, Białystok: 339–51. Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu w Białymstoku.
- Maj, Jacek. 2007. "Kazimierz Chłędowski a kultura bizantyńska." In *Kazimierz Chłędowski: pisarz i badacz kultury*, edited by Jerzy Miziołek, and Jacek Maj, 159–81. Krosno: Muzeum Podkarpackie.
- —. 2011. "Die 'byzantinische Frage' und die polnische Kultur: ein bibliographischer Bericht." In *Byzanz in Europa. Europas östliches Erbe*, edited by Michael Altripp, 405–21. Turnhout: Brepols.
- Marciniak, Przemysław. 2009. *Ikona dekadencji. Wybrane problem europejskiej recepcji Bizancjum od XVII do XX wieku.* Katowice: Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu Śląskiego.
- McKitterick, Rosamond, and Roland Quinault, ed. 1997. *Edward Gibbon and Empire*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Małkiewicz, Adam. 2003. Z dziejów polskiej historii sztuki. Studia i szkice. Krakow: Universitas.
- Messières, René de. 1952. "Victor Hugo et les États-Unis d'Europe." *The French Review* 6:413–29.
- Nelson, Robert. 1996. "Living on the Byzantine Borders of Western Art." *Gesta* 35:3–11.

- Ostrowska-Kębłowska, Zofia. 1997. *Dzieje Kaplicy Królów Polskich czyli Złotej w katedrze poznańskiej*. Poznań: Wydawnictwo Poznańskiego Towarzystwa Przyjaciół Nauk.
- Paszkiewicz, Piotr. 1991. *Pod berlem Romanowów. Sztuka rosyjska w Warszawie, 1815-1915.* Warsaw: Polska Akademia Nauk–Instytut Sztuki.
- —. 1999. W służbie imperium rosyjskiego 1721-1917. Funkcje i treści ideowe rosyjskiej architektury sakralnej na zachodnich rubieżach cesarstwa i poza jego granicami. Warsaw: Instytut Sztuki Polskiej Akademii Nauk.
- Różycka-Bryzek, Anna. 1965. "Zarys historyczny badań nad bizantyńskoruskimi malowidłami ściennymi w Polsce." *Biuletyn Historii Sztuki* 27: 291–94.
- —. 1999. "Malarstwo cerkiewne w polskiej tradycji historycznej i w badaniach naukowych." In Sztuka cerkiewna w diecezji przemyskiej. Materiały z międzynarodowej konferencji naukowej, 25-26 marca 1995 roku, edited by Jarosław Giemza, and Andrzej Stepan, 11–25. Łańcut: Muzeum-Zamek.
- Salzenberg, Wilhelm. 1854. Alt-christliche Baudenkmale von Constantinopel vom V. bis XII. Jahrhundert. Berlin: Ernst & Korn.
- Smorąg-Różycka, Małgorzata. 2002. "Problematyka badań nad sztuką bizantyńską: główne kierunki i perspektywy badawcze." In *Sztuka średniowiecznego Wschodu i Zachodu. Osiągnięcia i perspektywy poznawcze u progu XXI wieku*, edited by Małgorzata Smorąg-Różycka, 53–82. Krakow: Universitas.
- Sokołowski, Marian. 1899. *Studya i szkice z dziejów sztuki i cywilizacyi*. Krakow: Spółka Wydawnicza Polska.
- Turner, Victor Witter. 1969. *The Ritual Process: Structure and Anti-Structure*. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- Wierzbicki, Andrzej. 1984. Wschód-Zachód w koncepcjach dziejów Polski. Z dziejów polskiej myśli historycznej w dobie porozbiorowej. Warsaw: Państwowy Instytut Wydawniczy.
- —. 2009. Europa w polskiej myśli historycznej i politycznej XIX i XX wieku. Warsaw: Europejskie Centrum Natolin, Wydawnictwo Trio.